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Summary of outcome

All early years providers must meet the legal requirements in the Statutory framework for 
the early years foundation stage, which you can find at 
www.gov.uk/government/publications/early-years-foundation-stage-framework--2. If we 
find that a provider is not meeting the requirements, we can take action to ensure they put 
matters right.   

On 12 July 2021, we carried out an inspection and found that the provider was not meeting 
some of these requirements. The overall effectiveness of the provision was judged to be 
inadequate. The inspection report sets out the actions the provider was asked to take to 
meet the requirements.   

On 6 January 2022, we carried out an inspection and found that the provider was still not 
meeting some of these requirements. The overall effectiveness of the provision was judged 
to be inadequate, and we served a welfare requirements notice. The inspection report sets 
out the actions the provider was asked to take to meet the requirements.   

On 24 January 2022, we carried out a visit to monitor the welfare requirements notice 
served at the last inspection. We found that the provider had complied with part of this 
notice. However, the provider was still not meeting some of the requirements. The provider 
will be able to give parents further information about this.    

On 22 February 2022, we took steps to cancel the provider's registration. The provider 
objected to us taking this step. Having heard the provider's reasons for objecting to this 
step, Ofsted has decided to proceed with cancellation. The provider has the right to appeal 
against our decision to an independent organisation, the First Tier Tribunal (Health, 
Education and Social Care Chamber).   

On 8 June 2022, we carried out an inspection and found that the provider was still not 
meeting some of these requirements. The overall effectiveness of the provision was judged 
to be inadequate, and we served a welfare requirements notice. The inspection report sets 
out the actions the provider was asked to take to meet the requirements.   

On 8 August, we carried out a visit to monitor the welfare requirements notice served at the 
last inspection. While the provider was able to tell us about the action she has taken, we 
were not able to see that in practice as there were no children present at the visit. We will 
monitor this further at the provider's next inspection. The provider will be able to give 



parents further information about this.   

On 18 and 19 October 2022, the provider appealed to an independent external tribunal, the 
Health, Education and Social Care First-tier Tribunal and it did not uphold the appeal. The 
provider's registration is therefore cancelled.
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